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January 15, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration the King County Transportation Concurrency Management (TCM) program annual update. Included are the 2013 Annual Report, a new 2013 transportation concurrency map, and a proposed ordinance to adopt the new map and adjust the TCM update process from annual to biennial.

For background purposes, five travel sheds of the 25 total continue to fail: Green River Valley, Sammamish Valley, Woodinville, Novelty Hill, and Newcastle/East Renton. A travel shed fails due to high traffic volume and related congestion at intersections; it does not meet rural level of service B standard. Often the issues creating congestion originate in cities or on state routes, and therefore lie outside of the County’s jurisdiction to impact.

The last major update to our TCM program methodology was in 2008. Since then, the economy and development have slowed and several large areas have been annexed, reducing revenues to the County Road Fund. Reduced revenues means it is not possible to undertake large projects that would increase capacity on our roads, turning failed areas to functioning travel sheds. Absent resources for large projects, there are some actions the Council could take now that would address one key aspect of the issue by adopting a revised concurrency testing method. The attached legislative proposal implements this interim fix. 

The adjusted concurrency testing method separates the evaluation of urban areas and rural areas within the same travel shed, so that the entire shed does not fail due to rural roads not meeting the more stringent rural standard. This approach assists in implementing our Comprehensive Plan policies and Growth Management Act goals by encouraging growth that is currently suppressed in designated urban areas by the concurrency test methodology we have been applying. It would also help fulfill the Economic Growth and Built Environment (EGBE) goal of the King County Strategic Plan, and strategy EGBE 2.a: Focus transportation resources to support density and growth. The proposed revision to separate urban and rural testing includes only those urban areas within the contiguous Urban Growth Area (UGA) in western King County, and would not apply to Urban Planned Developments for which rural roads provide connection to the contiguous UGA. This adjustment allows the County to immediately address a concurrency concern, while providing space for stakeholders to develop robust long-term solutions for consideration during the 2016 Comprehensive Plan amendment cycle.

The concurrency program review is tied to the budget process to help inform capital project selections to open travel sheds to development. Now that the County has gone to a biennial budget process, the proposed ordinance shifts from an annual update of the concurrency map to a biennial review. It also provides that the map will be updated only if the analysis demonstrates a change is warranted. The code would maintain the provision that the concurrency map could be updated at any time by the Council. 

KCC 14.70.270 requires that the Transportation Concurrency Expert Review Panel participate in the concurrency update process by reviewing proposed changes and commenting to the Council. The panel’s review letter is provided as a companion to this legislation.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance, which proposes an updated transportation concurrency map that affects the concurrency status of certain urban areas, as well as an adjustment to the timing of future concurrency updates. I recommend the King County Council adopt the ordinance. Per King County Code 14.70 and 20.18.110, the annual Transportation Concurrency update must be advertised in an official newspaper 30 days prior to adoption. If you have any questions, please contact Brenda Bauer, Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-477-3580.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:	King County Councilmembers 
		ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Carrie S. Cihak, Director, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County
    Executive Office
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
	Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)	
Brenda Bauer, Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT
Jay Osborne, Manager, Strategic Business Operations Section, RSD, DOT
